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SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MONDAY 12th DECEMBER 2005

Headed Item No. 4
REPORT OF ENVIRONMENT SPC HELD ON WEDNESDAY 
9TH NOVEMBER 2005
The Environment Strategic Policy Committee met on Wednesday 9th November.  At the start of the meeting, standing orders were suspended to allow the Director to report on the current situation in relation to the Council’s Green Waste Centre at Esker Lane, Lucan.
Reports were also considered on the following:

(a)
Provision of Litter Bins
The following motion was tabled by Councillor F. McCarthy at the February meeting of the Lucan/Clondalkin Area Committee and it was subsequently agreed that the matter would be referred to the Strategic Policy Committee for discussion:

“
“That this Committee calls upon the Manager to reconsider the policy whereby the Council does not provide litter bins within housing estates.  There are a great many estates within the Lucan, Palmerstown and Clondalkin areas that would greatly benefit from the positioning of litter bins within the estates.  Initially, bins could be placed in estates that have a large amount of through-pedestrian traffic using them on a daily basis, in particular those adjoining parks, schools and shops require such a service.”

There are approximately 800 litter bins in place and being serviced throughout South Dublin County (1 per 300 population).  The work is carried out by a team of four litter bin operatives under the supervision of an assistant foreman.  The assistant foreman also oversees the running of the road sweeping contract on behalf of the Council.  Each litter bin operative has his own side loading truck and each collects approximately fifty tonnes of waste per year from litter bins.  The Budget for 2005 provides for the continuation of the service as it is currently delivered allowing for a moderate increase in the overall number of litter bins.

The request to extend the provision of litter bins into housing estates raises questions of

(i) Acceptance by local residents.

(ii) Usage of litter bins.

(iii) Cost of extending the service.

(i) In the past, when litter bins were provided by residents themselves within housing estates, it is the Council’s experience that these were often subsequently removed following requests by residents.  Most householders do not welcome a litter bin near their house as it may attract unauthorised dumping.

(ii) It is already policy of the Council to position litter bins in areas where there are high concentrations of people at shops, school gates and bus stops where usage is optimised and also where there can be supervision to discourage dumping etc.

(iii) The expenditure on the litter bin service constitutes a major portion of the annual budget provided for running the Council’s Cleansing Unit.  The introduction of litter bins into housing estates could lead to a doubling of the number of bins being serviced in the County if housing estates were to be fully and properly serviced in this manner.  This of course would require an increase in operatives and vehicles from four to eight, an increase in litter bins from 800 at present to somewhere in the region of 1,500/1,600 and a doubling of the cost of operating the service.  The purchase and installation of new litter bins in housing estates in the medium term would also give rise to a substantial additional cost, over and above the ongoing increased servicing costs.

For the reasons outlined above, it is recommended to the Committee that the litter bin service is not extended to housing estates.”

Update to Report

Following presentation of the above report to the SPC on 4th May, it was requested that the Council’s policy in relation to the provision of litter bins be re-examined.   It should be noted that under the Litter Pollutions Acts 1997 to 2003 it is the duty of the occupier of each individual household to keep their front garden and the footpath and grass verge outside their house free of litter.  Failure to do so is an offence punishable by a fine or prosecution.  This also applies to shops and businesses.

The resources currently available to the Council for litter bin servicing are: 4 Litter Bin Operatives and the Handcart Operatives in villages and neighbourhoods.  The growth in population and development in South Dublin County is placing more and more pressure on these limited resources.  While it may be considered within the Budget 2006 to extend the number of bins provided by assigning additional operatives to empty them, it is the policy of the Council to eliminate litter by encouraging responsible behaviour through awareness and enforcement and also by encouraging residents and community groups to control the litter in their own areas.

South Dublin County Council is willing to consider in exceptional cases the installation of litter bins in a limited number of locations in housing estates where there is through pedestrian traffic going to and from shops, parks or schools.

However, having regard to the legislative responsibilities and the resources available it remains the recommendation to the Committee that the litter bin service is not extended to housing estates in general.

(b)
Clean Up of Laneways
Assuming the laneways mentioned are not County laneways but urban ones that run along the backs of rows of houses giving access to the backgardens and garages, it is the policy of South Dublin County Council to clean up these laneways on a regular basis within budgetary constraints.  When the Council is notified of dumping on these laneways, the local Anti Litter Warden checks the site to see if any evidence can be collected as to who did the dumping.  If evidence is found fines are issued and prosecutions are taken in the case of serious offences.  Either way, the Cleansing Unit removes the dumped material as soon as possible and takes it to a licensed waste facility for disposal.

The Council encourages the residents in housing estates with laneways to remove the light litter themselves and will provide bags, gloves etc. on request.  Residents are also encouraged to be vigilant and to report anybody found dumping to the Gardai and the Anti Litter Warden by noting the registration number of any vehicle used to transport waste for illegal dumping.

(c)
Beautiful South Dublin County Competition
On Wednesday 19th October in the County Hall, Tallaght, Mayor Thérèse Ridge  presented the awards in the first Beautiful South Dublin County/Ath Cliath Theas go Deas competition This competition is a development of the former Tidy Districts awards with increasing emphasis on sustainability and care of the environment.

One hundred and fifteen entries were received from resident groups, businesses, youth groups, hotels, pubs and business parks.

The objectives of Beautiful South Dublin County are

· Making South Dublin County a better and a greener place

· Encouraging an appreciation of our Environment

· Developing Teamwork & Community Spirit

Prizes presented to winners in the various categories are pottery plates produced by the pottery at Stewarts Hospital, Plamerstown.  This partnership with Stewarts Hospital will continue next year when the Council commissions the crafts section to prepare special wall hangings.

“This is a very important competition as it recognises those in the community who make an effort and create a Beautiful county. I am delighted with the number of entries and there is no doubt but that the County is improving year on year” said  Mayor Therese Ridge.

At the ceremony, The Mayor also officially launched a schools competition sponsored by South Dublin County Council highlighting the issues facing the environment targeting Primary, secondary schools and a special project for Transition years.

· Primary schools - Reduce Reuse Recycle – 

· Secondary schools – Your Environment now and how to make it better

· Transition Year – Litter – make it go away.

Attached is the list of winners of the 2004 competition.

Beautiful South Dublin County

Áth Cliath Theas go Deas

2005 Award Winning List

Commercial Category

Industrial Unit

CityWest Business Campus

Shop Front


Mc Donalds Restaurant, Clondalkin

Pub Front


Palmerstown House

Hotel



Finnstown Country House Hotel

Shopping Complex

Liffey Valley Centre


Filling Station


Grange Castle Service Station, Clondalkin

Residential Category

001-100 houses

Runner up


Dunawley Residents Association

Winner


Templeroan Park Residents Association

101-200

Runner up


Sarsfield Park Residents Association

Winner


Eden Estate

201-300

Runner up


Keep Balrothery Beautiful

Winner


Monastery Estate Residents Association

301 and over

Runner up


Killinarden Estate Environment Group

Winner
 

Castle Park Residents Association

Residential Caravan Park
Owendoher Haven, Rathfarnham

Best street


Birchwood Drive, Springfield 

Garden

3rd prize


56 Castle Lawns

2nd prize


19 Kingswood Castle

1st prize


49 Sarsfield Park

Floral Display


Jobstown Environment Group

Community Environment Award

Runner up



Fettercairn Estate Management

Winner



Firhouse Parish Co-ordinating Group

Junior Environment Project

Moorefield Environment Youth Project

Village




Lucan Community Council

Overall winner of the Beautiful South Dublin County/Áth Cliath Theas go Deas Is Monastery Estate, Clondalkin.

(d)
Junk Collection Policy 
1.0
 Background

The 2005 junk collection is currently under way, having started on September 22nd and it is due to be completed in mid December this year.  There are approximately 21,000 houses included on the schedule for 2005, compared to the 18,365 houses collected from in 2004.  This report will give an outline of the key information and data relating to this service and will highlight the policy issues that need to be addressed at this time.

The junk collection is organised by the Cleansing Section, using a combination of permanent and temporary staff and both hired in and Council owned plant.  This year ten temporary staff have been recruited for the provision of this service and along with five or six permanent staff they make up the junk collection squad at present.  Up to the year 2003 the service was provided to approximately 10,000 houses per year on a once in five years basis.  This cost about €130,000 per year to run.  In 2003 for the first time the service was provided to all houses in the County’s four RAPID neighbourhoods, viz Fettercairn, Jobstown, Killinarden and North Clondalkin (see section 4.0 for explanation regarding RAPID areas)   This resulted in the service being provided to a total of 16,411 houses at a total cost of €242,071 in 2003.  In 2004 the service was again provided to all RAPID areas and an additional 10,000 houses.  The number of houses included in 2004 was 18,369 and the total cost was €470,205.  In 2005 approximately 21,000 houses have been included on the schedule and it is expected to cost about €450,000. 

2.0
Tonnage

In 2003, a total of 1,186 tonnes of waste was presented for collection by the 16,411 houses that received the service in that year.  In 2004 a total of 1,560 tonnes of waste was presented by 18,369 houses.  This represents an increase of close to 20 per cent in the amount of waste presented by each house on the schedule.  It is very difficult to understand how this situation arose when approximately 9,000 of the houses included in the 2004 collection (in the RAPID areas) had also received the service in 2003 and should have shown a noticeable reduction in the amount of waste presented.  

It is too early at this time to do a comprehensive analysis or comparison of 2005 tonnages against 2004, however over the first six weeks of the service tonnages appear to have remained high.  The Council has collected 580 tonnes of waste to date and expect to collect approximately 1,600 tonnes in total.  The cost to dispose of that amount of waste is approximately €272,000 and in fact it is the waste disposal element that utilises by far the largest portion of the budget for providing the junk collection service.

3.0
Costs

The cost of provision of the junk collection service increased sharply in both the 2003 and the 2004 years due to the following ; (i) the expansion of the service to the RAPID areas on a yearly basis starting from 2003, (ii) a major increase in 2004 in the rate per tonne for disposal of waste which was available to the Council, and (iii) a major increase in the tonnage of waste left for collection by households.  Cost per household to provide the collection in 2004 was approximately €26 (€470,205 to collect from 18,369 houses), while the unit costs are expected to drop in 2005 to about €22 resulting from the savings due in relation to collection of waste electrical goods (see below) and a small reduction in waste disposal costs.   

3.1
Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE)

Since July 2004 it has been possible for the Council to recycle fridges and freezers free of charge through the nationally operated All Island contract.  Since August 2005 it has been possible to recycle all electrical goods presented for junk collection free of charge through WEEE Ireland.  WEEE Ireland is an industry body approved in accordance with the Regulations and WEEE Ireland is required to accept these items free of charge for recycling and disposal.  This has given a saving of approximately €40,000 per year in junk collection, however this saving has been cancelled out by the increase in costs arising from the number of houses receiving the schedule and the quantity of waste they place out for collection.

3.2 Cost Recovery

There is no charge levied at present for provision of junk collections.  This is obviously in conflict with the polluter pays principle and national waste policy.  Consideration should be given at some time in the future to the introduction of a charge for this service.  As mentioned above the unit cost for the service provided in 2004 was about €26 per house and this is expected to come down to about €22 this year for reasons already mentioned.  A flat charge does not fully implement the polluter pays principle and is obviously unfair to those who under-use the service, and generous to anyone who takes full advantage of the service and leaves out large amounts of waste (see photos).  A pay per item system could be considered whereby households would be charged for the exact items they leave out for collection.  If a charge was to be introduced, it would enable a further review to take place regarding the frequency of provision of the service and the numbers of houses that can be serviced in any one year.

4.0
RAPID neighbourhoods

The RAPID Scheme (Revitalising Areas through Planning, Infrastructure and Development) was put in place by central Government in February 2001 and there are four areas in South Dublin County which have been designated as RAPID areas.  This designation is based on a number of criteria, and the purpose of the scheme was to seek to address disadvantage by fast-tracking and prioritising developments and services in these areas.  As already mentioned, the approximate 9,000 houses in the County’s four RAPID areas have been receiving a junk collection every year since 2003.  Along with these a further 12,000 houses in 2005 are scheduled for collection (compared with 10,000 in 2004).  An analysis for the 2004 collection data shows that there was approximately 33% more waste collected per household in the RAPID areas than in non-RAPID areas and a correspondingly higher cost to provide the service in the RAPID areas also.  This was following 2003 when the RAPID areas had all received a collection in that year for the first time.  It will be interesting to see if tonnages decrease in the RAPID areas this year, the third year of the provision of an annual collection.  The figures available to date which include the Clondalkin and Brookfield RAPID areas shows the tonnage collected has dropped very slightly compared to the 2004 figures, however it has in general remained very high when compared to the 2003 figures.

5.0
Frequency of collections

The RAPID areas are currently provided with a collection every year, and this caters for close to 9,000 houses.  The remaining 70,000 houses (or more) in the County are currently provided a collection on a five year rotating basis.  It is proposed to provide the collection to an additional 12,000 houses in 2005 along with the 9,000 in RAPID areas.  The increase in numbers this year has been made possible by the reduction in unit costs (see item 3.1 re. WEEE above) and the provision of an adequate budget sum.  In the three years 2003 to 2005 a total of 30,000 houses (an average of 10,000 per year) over and above the RAPID areas will have received the service.  If this trend continues over a five year period then 50,000 houses will have been serviced alongside the RAPID areas, and it will take around seven years to service all of the 70,000 non RAPID houses (this number is of course increasing every year).  It is clear that a large number of houses, possibly as many as 20,000, are not on the junk collection system and have never received the service.  This number is made up of both new housing estates that have not required the service to date and older well established estates that have never requested the service.  As these areas seek to be included in the system and to be provided with a junk collection service it will inevitably put pressure on the commitment to provide a collection once every five years, and in fact this has already been evident this year.

6.0
Timing of collections

In recent years the junk collection has been provided during the months of September, October, November and stretching into December in the last two years.  Recruitment of temporary staff has been facilitated as temporary staff taken on in other sections for the Summer months have been moved across to the cleansing section for the duration of the junk collection.  It may be possible to arrange for junk collections earlier in the calender year with recruitment arrangements put in place much earlier to facilitate this.  Collections could take place over the months of June to August, or alternatively April to June.  Collections in the Summer months would appear to have the draw back that a percentage of households may miss the collections due to holidays.  Also the fact that children will be on holidays from school may make the completion of collections more difficult for the Council’s staff, for health and safety reasons. 

(e)
The Nomination of Appointees to the Eastern River Basin Advisory Council
At the Environment SPC meeting held on 23rd September 2004, a presentation was made on the Eastern River Basin Development Project, by Mr Ciaran Fitzgerald of SCM Consulting Engineers.

Following the presentation and related discussion, it was noted that nominations were invited to hold two places on the Eastern River Basin District Advisory Council.  Ms Connie Kiernan (representative of the Community Forum) was nominated and subsequent to the meeting, Councillor Guss O’Connell has also been nominated.

Dublin City Council is the lead authority in the Dublin Region for this River Basin District and in October 2005, they have indicated that it is now proposed to formally establish the Advisory Council.  Accordingly it is recommended that the SPC re-confirm the nominations of Ms Connie Kiernan and Councillor Guss O’Connell, and that the nominations be advised to Dublin City Council.

The above reports can be viewed on Members.net under Agenda Items on the Environment SPC on 9th November 2005.

